MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF STONE HARBOR HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING, May 4, 2021
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Davies-Dunhour at 4:30 p.m.

 

ROLL CALL                                                PRESENT
Councilmembers

Judith M. Davies-Dunhour, Mayor

Robin Casper 
Suzanne C. Stanford, Borough Clerk

Jennifer Gensemer

Marcus Karavan, Solicitor 


Frank Dallahan    
Robert Smith, Borough Administrator 
Reese Moore
James Craft, CFO 

 

Charles Krafczek






Ray Parzych 
FOR THE RECORD, THIS WORK SESSION WAS HELD VIA VIDEO/TELEPHONE CONFERENCE IN A ZOOM FORMAT
Mayor Davies-Dunhour announced that the meeting was now open. Adequate notice of the meeting was provided by posting a copy of the time and place on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and mailing a copy of same to the Press and the Cape May County Herald on January 9, 2021.

SALUTE TO THE FLAG

A & F – Councilmember Krafczek

Engineer’s Report


Capital Projects

1.
Beach Patrol Building – Permitting and Design Phase
· The NJDEP CAFRA permit application was issued on November 17, 2020.

· The geotechnical report was completed on October 15, 2020.

· Our design team has completed the final concept plans and are prepared to review the bid documents with the Public Safety Committee.  A full presentation is tentatively scheduled for the May 18th Council meeting.

· We are preparing to advertise the project for public bid in late May/early June, contingent upon approval from the Borough.

2.
2019 Utility and Road Program
· The contractor has completed all the work in the original contract.
· At the request of the Borough, the contractor has submitted a change order in the amount of $127,869.72 to resurface various streets.  Upon authorization from the Borough, this work will start immediately. 
3.
94th Street Sanitary Sewer Pump Station Installation

A.  Underground Utility Portion

· All work has been completed and the project is in the process of closure.


B.  Pump Station and Wet Well Portion
· All work has been completed and the project is in the process of closure.

4.
2020 Utility and Road Program
· The bid opening was September 10th and the apparent low bidder is Fred M. Schiavone Construction, Inc., P.O. Box 416, Malaga, NJ 08328, in the amount of $3,315,522.55.
· All utility work and base paving is completed on the beach block of 106th Street. 
· All utility work and concrete work is completed on 104th Street and the contractor is currently installing DGA.
· 108th Street is completely paved from Second Avenue to Third Avenue.
5.
111th Street and 114th Street Beach Outfall Elimination
· Survey of this project has been completed and we are currently in the permitting and design phase. 

· The survey and base mapping for the reconstruction of 116th Street has been completed.  

· The project is currently in the permitting and design phases.

6.
Storm Sewer and Flood Mitigation Master Plan
· The draft report is completed, been transmitted to the Borough and we are prepared to complete a final review with the Borough.

7.
2021 Utility and Road Program
· All roadways have been surveyed and are in the process of being base mapped.

· All utility companies have been notified of the project and we are currently in the                       design 
phase.

8.
95th Street Water Tank Improvements
· The bid opening was March 10th and the apparent low bidder is Allied Painting, Inc., 4 Larwin Road, Cherry Hill, NJ 08034 in the amount of $272,900.00.
· The contractor has completed all work in the original contract.
· At the request of the Borough, the contractor has submitted a change order in the amount of $40,440.00 to repaint the entire exterior of the water tank.  Upon authorization from the Borough, this work will start immediately. 
9.
Third Avenue Sanitary Sewer and Watermain Improvements
· The survey of the project is scheduled to be completed by mid-May 2021.

· The design process has started and is ongoing.

10.
Water Meter Replacement
· The project was re-advertised for public bidding on September 18, 2020.  The bid opening occurred on October 1, 2020.
· The apparent low bidder is Core and Main, L.P. in the amount of $1,189,813.00 for the Base Bid and $1,248,405.00 for Alternate Bid #1.
Grants
1.
FY 2022 NJDOT Municipal Aid Program
· The NJDOT has announced that they are accepting State Aid applications for Roadways, Bikeways, Pedestrian, Safe Streets to Transit and Transit Village projects.

· The grant application deadline is July 1, 2021.

2.
Cape May County Open Space Board – Coastal Enhancement Project Grant Application
· We attended a pre-application meeting with the CMCOSB on June 12, 2018 to discuss improvements at the Borough’s marina site.

· The CMCOSB favorably received the proposed improvements and recommended that the Borough submit a grant application.

· The application was successfully submitted to the CMCOSP for the December 15, 2020 deadline.

· The project was presented to the CMCOSB on March 23, 2021 and we are waiting on their decision.

Councilmember Krafczek spoke about lumber prices up 232% since last Fall. Not much we can do but the prices may keep going up. Just bringing it up.  Engineer said they have met with Beach Patrol Captain and are concerned the bids may come up over the numbers due to just those kinds of factors. The only thing we could do is possibly take out one of the garages, we are bracing for that possibility.  A masonry building may end up being cheaper. Something to think about and what we may be up against when bidding takes place. We may look at that during the presentation and it has been talked about with the design team. 
Councilmember Gensemer said she is the Council representative to the Chamber of Commerce. She asked if the Business Registrations contained e-mail addresses. The answer was yes, they are included. The businesses are requesting to be notified when they have construction that impacts their businesses. The water tower, they were asking for information on how long the parking will be limited. What color will the tower be and in the future they would like to be notified when construction projects occur that impede their business. Mayor said we can ask the Administrator to contact the Chamber President. The tower will remain the same color. Director Russ said parking will be limited for 12 days, tower will be same color.
Construction and Zoning – Suzanne Brown report – 

Sales were really good this month, 5 this month last year, 14 this month. We are starting outdoor dining permits. Last night the Pebbles beach house went before Zoning and was passed and we are looking forward to starting the Convent project. They are getting ready to bring plans in. The demolition will be starting but it will take quite a while to bring it down. Spoke with one of the managers of the firm, and they want to start to drive test piles. 
Tax Collector –Deborah Candelore –ACH activity. Started the direct debit program Nov 2017, and had 314 tax users, with revenue file of $514,051.84. As of April 
2020 we have 462 tax 
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users with a revenue of 1,162,292.29, which is a 56% increase in enrollment. 
Utility started in Dec 2017 with 293 users and a revenue file of $121,526.80 as of Feb 2021 we have 462 users and revenue file of $170,062.15 which is a 48% increase in enrollment. 

 With our Payargo automated on line bill pay processor in 2020 there were 711 tax transactions and 2,103 utility transactions. In 2021 we had 594 tax transactions and utility 211 transactions and their billing cycle is April 1st to March 31st.  Utility bills will be mailed next week. Drop box usage used for or all department, very useful, everyone likes having it especially the wee-enders. 
Tax Assessor – Margaret Slavin – April 32 deeds total, 15 non - useable and 17 were usable cash sales. 10 certified lists were renovations or demos and 3 COAH inspections. We have 19 active listings in Stone Harbor. Have two tax appeals trying to settle them and 4 at the State level.  
Borough Clerk – Total for the month - $42,614.0  All boat slips at the Marina have been rented for the season.
CFO – Later this week, the auditors will be here to start the 2020 audit. 
Administrator – No report

Mayor – Covid Vaccine Update – Covid site to move from Avalon to Lower Township on May 17th. Cape May County stands at approximately 40% residents fully vaccinated. The goal is to have 70% done by the season start.  County asking every Municipality to really push out the message to get vaccinated. Have people as comfortable as possible to go into the season. Asking for us to push out that message. State figures have our year-round population at 874. 85% of our residents have received at least one dose of the vaccine, 532 have received both doses.   

Orstead Wind Project – Zoom meeting, attended by the Mayor and Administrator. Based on inquiries from several elected officials the County Commissioners passed a Resolution on April 27th and was forwarded to Orstead and several others urging them to engage the public and stakeholders and be more transparent about this project. There is a push coming to the Commissioners to be more active in getting what kind of an impact does this project have environmentally, as far as fisheries and tourism.  As a result of this push the County passed this Resolution and the Mayor read the title of their Resolution. The County is also setting up a meeting with the PSEG and Orstead with the CMC Mayors and particularly want the coastal mayors to be there to engage in a dialog.  Mayor said as soon as I know about the meeting I will let you know.  
PUBLIC WORKS – Councilmember Parzych – 
Asked to have this item put on the Work Session Agenda - Public Works employee staffing and employee crisis, not only summer employees coming back but problems with the permanent staff.  Director will give specifics.  
Director Grant Russ – Highlights 
Beaches & Streets:

· Marina is up and running for the season.

· Aqua Fence is anticipated to be delivered in late June. 

· Parking meters are now in effect.  Please pay

· Beach Raking has started, Trash cans on the beach and ADA mats will be set out before Memorial Weekend.

Buildings:
The New 95th Street Beach Restrooms are now open for the season.

Grounds:

· The crew has two full time employee out on quarantine and we are doing what we can to keep up with seasonal work load.

Solid Waste:

· Winter collection schedule continues through May 23rd.  Monday May 24th will begin our summer seasonal schedule.

· Monday May 10th will be our next “Bulk Day”.
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We spoke with the A/SH School representative regarding their project and Public Works will assist them to install the post, signs and baskets at the 123rd beach and point access.

Staffing shortages – we are 9 short on full time employees and 13 short in summer seasonal.  We have applications for solid waste, some are returners. Ads will go into the paper again for the next three weeks, hopefully by Memorial Day we can fill some openings. 

Councilmember Parzych – that is the lead in to the Resolution on tonight to memorialize that hourly pay increase for public works so we can advertise the new rate and hopefully attract additional applications.  Mayor explained that Resolution has been fast tracked because we need these weeks to get positions filled.   

Councilmember Gensemer asked if we could advertise these positions on line. Mayor, we will be putting it out on Facebook, also a link to Borough Website and the application and push it out as much as we can.  Tourism Director and Administrator will help Grant get this together. 

 Water & Sewer: Department working on:
· Station inspections.

· Sewer cleaning & videos.

· Valve exercising.

· Mark outs requests for contractors.

· Monitoring water system as water tower is off line for repaired.

· Install of new services.

· Emergency repairs to service leaks.

UTILITY REPORT – Councilmember Moore –
114th Street Lift Station – proceeding along, we have asked Councilmember Casper and Jeff Alderton to review some of the aesthesis of the proposed building.

5 G Update Ordinance – been reviewed by Utilities committee, also by Solicitor Karavan, and sent to the Planning Board attorney for review.

Update on Water Usage – up for the first quarter, about 20% compared to last year. We will be sending out some additional conservation notices as well as making sure we are enforcing the use of the water with irrigation. 

The Utilities Committee did meet with Dr. Tedesco to get an update on the Orstead  project , it is moving along, certainly agree it is important to have increased information for the public and the next phase on that project is the environmental impact phase that will be later this year.

Water Meters – expecting that to be scheduled to be installed this Fall.

PW Director participated in a webinar by NJ Water Bank, quite informative. This is a State assistance program for Utility projects and we will send around to Council the presentation for everyone to review.

DISCUSSION:

 MOTION TO ADJOURN

Upon motion of




Councilmember Frank Dallahan
Seconded by 





Councilmember Charles Krafczek   
That the Work Session Meeting of Mayor and Council be adjourned at   5:20 p.m.
 Vote




6 Councilmembers
AYE

APPROVED___________________________________, 2021
_____________________________________________, Mayor

ATTEST______________________________________, Borough Clerk
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